                                                                     
[image: image1]

INTEGRATED GOVERNANCE & AUDIT COMMITTEE MEETING

NORTH EAST LINCOLNSHIRE CLINICAL COMMISSIONING GROUP
HELD ON MONDAY 2nd DECEMBER AT 9:00AM
IN ATHENA BUILDING (ATH3, SAXON COURT, GILBEY ROAD, GRIMSBY)
	PRESENT:
	

	Mrs Sue Whitehouse 
Councillor Mick Burnett
Councillor Peter Wheatley
Mr Philip Bond
	Chair & Governing Body lay member 
Partnership Board lay member
Partnership Board lay member
Governing Body lay member

	
	

	IN ATTENDANCE:
	

	
	

	Miss Benita Jones

Mrs Lisa Mackenzie

Ms Laura Whitton 

Mr Shaun Fleming

Mr Paul Webster 
Mr Peter Hanmer

Mrs Jackie Rae

Mrs Chloe Nicholson

Mr John Prentice
Mrs Jo Wilson

Mr Leigh Holton
Ms Emma Kirkwood
Mrs Carrie Cranston
	Director of Audit Services, East Coast Audit Consortium

Audit Manager, NELC 
Deputy Chief Finance Officer 
Counter Fraud Manager/Local Counter Fraud Specialist

Acting Audit Manager, East Coast Audit Consortium
Head of NELC Audit
Manager, Public Sector Audit, KPMG

Corporate Governance Manager
Director, Public Sector Audit, KPMG
Customer Care Manager (In Attendance for Item 8)

Programme Manager, Care & Independence (In attendance for Item 14)
Senior Workforce Adviser (In Attendance for Item 21)
Exec Office Admin Support (minutes)

	
	

	APOLOGIES 
	

	Dr Karin Severin
Mrs Cathy Kennedy
	GP

Deputy Chief Executive


	1.
	APOLOGIES
	ACTION

	
	Apologies received were as noted above. 
	

	
	
	

	2.
	MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETINGS –  06.09.2013
	

	
	The minutes of the last meeting held on 6th September were agreed as an accurate record.
	

	
	
	

	3.
	MATTERS ARISING – 06.09.2013
	

	
	Continuing Care Audit (Item 3.6 from 7 June meeting)
Miss Jones has been in discussion with Mrs Kennedy around this item and action is now in progress around the continuing care audit.  
Revised Internal Audit Plans (item 11 from 7 June meeting)

Identified action completed
Public experience report (Item 5 from 6 September meeting) 
Mrs Wilson will update on this later on the agenda. 
Risk Register and Risk Update Summary (Item 6 from 6 September meeting )
CCG1002Looked after children initial health assessments

This action has been completed

Mrs Nicholson will send a copy of the full Risk Register to Mrs Whitehouse, in advance of them meeting to go through the register in more detail.  
Medium Term Financial Plan (Item 7from 6 September meeting) 
Ms Whitton advised the committee that timelines and end dates  has been added to the Adult Social Care Outcome Review action plan and all risks associated with these policy announcements have been added to the risk register.  
Legal and Statutory Compliance (Item 9 from 6 September meeting)

Completed
Risk Arising around Personal Budgets in Health and Social Care (Item 10 from the 6 September meeting)
Completed
e-Financial (Debtors) System Update (Item 13 from 6 September meeting) 
This item was recently discussed at the Finance assurance subgroup meeting and an update will be given later under agenda item 13.

Internal Audit  & Counter Fraud – Progress Report (Item 14from 6 September meeting)

Property Charges – action completed

Appendix 1 – action completed

Appendix 2 – action completed

Appendix 3 – action completed
Workforce report (Item 16 from the 6 September meeting)
This has now been taken forward as an action by Ms Kirkwood.  
Clinical Quality Committee Update (Item 17from the 6 September meeting)
The CQC work plan has now been received.  
	Mrs Nicholson/
Mrs Whitehouse



	
	
	

	4.
	Declaration Of Interest
	

	
	Mr Kirton Watson informed the group that he and Mr Bond are related.  
	

	
	
	

	5.
	IG and Audit Workplan
	

	
	Mrs Whitehouse reported that she is happy with the content of the work plan and feels that it covers all of the listed requirements.  She asked for the committee members to confirm whether they are happy for the document to be approved and this was agreed by all.  
Ms Whitton will take the plan forward for completion.  
	Ms Whitton

	
	
	

	6.
	Annual IG and Audit Report to Board
	

	
	Ms Whitton was asked to give an update on the report.  She took the  the paper as read and added that there was nothing of significance  that she wished to draw to the Committees attention.  
Mrs Whitehouse is happy with the content of the report and the committee members agreed that the document can now be submitted to the Governing Body for approval which Ms Whitton will take forward.  
	Ms Whitton

	
	
	

	7.
	Review of Partnership Board Sub-committee ToR
	

	
	Mrs Nicholson provided a verbal update.  

All the Partnership Board sub committees’ currently have TOR documents in place. Reviews of the current TOR are being undertaken by each respective sub-committee, with any amendments being agreed & approved at their November & December meetings. 
All of the approved TOR will be brought to the March meeting for endorsement by the Integrated Governance & Audit Committee. 
Mrs Whitehouse requested that the date of each update be added into the header/footer to each of the TOR documents and Mrs Nicholson agreed that she would action this.  
	Mrs Nicholson
Mrs Nicholson

	
	
	

	8.
	Public Experience Report
	

	
	Ms Wilson took the report for July 2013 – Sept 2013 as read by all committee members and then gave an overview of the document.   
She advised that an Adult Homecare survey had recently been distributed to all 860 service users and 60 replies were received.

This equates to an 8% response rate and of those, 3% were happy with the care provided but 2% had concerns with their Adult Social Care assessments.  

The Customer Care team will be arranging visits to local care agencies to get a better picture of how the agencies work especially with regard to how care rotas are devised. 
Councillor Burnett informed the group that he had seen the recent CCG annual complaints report and was impressed that the number of complaints submitted has dropped significantly.    
Mr Bond queried as to whether PALS enquiries are included in this report and Mrs Wilson clarified that enquiries that are resolved without a formal complaint being launched, are not recorded on the statistics.
It was noted that Mrs Wilson had an action on the minutes from the last meeting, to update on Primary Care complaints and whose responsibility it is to investigate these going forward. Mrs Wilson confirmed that she had requested clarification from NHS England, but this has not yet been received and Mrs Wilson will update on this at the next meeting in March 2014.   
Mrs Wilson informed the committee that the Customer Care team will be involved with the Quality Care Framework visits to local care homes and will be meeting with service users and family members, in order to gain a further insight into patient experience.   
This information will be included when awarding care homes either a bronze, silver or gold rating.  It was queried as to what happens if a home is not able to meet the required standards and Mrs Wilson clarified that they would then be supported by the CCG to work towards achieving the required standard.   
	

	
	
	

	9.
	Risk Register & Risk Update Summary
	

	
	Mrs Nicholson highlighted that eight risks have been closed since the last meeting.  

Mrs Whitehouse requested more detail of the reasons as to why the risks have been removed. Mrs Nicholson to provide this information to Mrs Whitehouse.
Six new risks have recently been added to the register. It was agreed that Mrs Nicholson will provide a breakdown of those risks that are rated as a high to significant risk to the organisation.  
Mrs Whitehouse asked if desired timescales can also be added to the register as it is difficult to monitor how a risk is progressing if a deadline is not included.
Mrs Whitehouse & Mrs Nicholson will arrange to meet in January to look through the risk register in closer detail.  They will also discuss the allocated scoring to ensure that it is reflective of the risks to the organisation and determine whether there are any significant risks that may have been omitted.  
	Mrs Nicholson
Mrs Nicholson

Mrs Nicholson

Mrs Nicholson & Mrs Whitehouse

	
	
	

	10.
	SIRO Caldicott Plan
	

	
	Ms Whitton took the paper as read.  

Mrs Whitehouse commented on appendix A which relates to the IG toolkit and the breakdown of responsibilities between the CCG & the CSU.  She queried as to what the outcome would be if the specified deadline date for completion is not achieved.

Ms Whitton confirmed that she receives regular updates from the CSU on the percentage of staff members that have completed the training 

As far as she is aware, as the lead contact for the CSU, there are not currently any areas of concern.  

Mrs Whitehouse advised that the committee need to fully understand what stage the plan is currently at and who should have ownership of the plan?  Ms Whitton will take this issue forward for clarification.  
Members endorsed the arrangements for these key roles and their cover arrangements
	Ms Whitton


	
	
	

	11.
	Statutory Duty Compliance
	

	
	Mrs Nicholson explained that the purpose of the document is to update members on the level of assurance the CCG has achieved in relation to compliance with its statutory duties and regulatory requirements, for 2013/14. This builds on evidence submitted to NHS England as part of the CCG’s authorisation process 

Mr Prentice highlighted that there may be the potential for a false positive result as a number of items on the document have been marked as green (compliant) even though there is no evidence provided.
Ms Whitton assured the committee that there is evidence to support the items marked green it is just that it has not been detailed in the report.  
Mrs Whitehouse added that she would like to meet with Mrs Nicholson in the near future to look at the current evidence in further detail, in order to gain a better picture of the current position of the CCG.  
	Mrs Nicholson/
Mrs Whitehouse

	
	
	

	12.
	e-Financial (Debtors) System Action Plan
	

	
	Ms Whitton advised that the action plan was discussed at the recent Finance Assurance Sub Group and will be re-circulated once the agreed amendments have been made.  
The level of debt has gradually risen and work has been carried out to further analyse the debt so that high value  and old debts are targeted as a priority.    It was noted that a pool of 26 debtors account for a considerable percentage of the total CCG debt amount.   Mrs Whitehouse expressed concern over the increase in the debt and would like assurance that appropriate timely action is being taken to recover the outstanding amounts.  She also requested assurance that adequate controls and procedures are in place to prevent the level of debt from increasing.  A further update would be provided by Ms Whitton at the next committee meeting in March.
It was agreed at the Finance Assurance Sub Group that a meeting will be arranged between NELC and Focus to see ensure that focus have full functionality of the new debtors system and that they have appropriate training to support this..  
There is also a continuing issue of delays in placing charges against properties, with no new charges having been put on properties since 

1st April 2013 due in part to staffing issues within the NELC legal team
A meeting is being arranged between focus and the legal department in NELC to take this matter forward.  Ms Whitton will bring an update to the next meeting.  
Mr Bond queried as to whether there has been any enforcement action taken on the 26 clients with the highest level of debt and queried as to whose responsibility this would be?  
Ms Whitton clarified that standard reminder letters have gone out to these clients but no formal legal action to recover the debt has been taken.  NELC protocols and procedures would have to be followed with regard to recovery of the debt but the CCG and focus would need to be involved.  However, approval; for the right off of debt remains the responsibility of NELC. 
Ms Whitehouse added that it continues to be a significant risk and it would be useful to understand the total extent and value of the exposure to the CCG.    Ms Whitton agreed to bring a breakdown of extent of the CCG exposure to the next committee meeting.  
Councillor Burnett joined the meeting
	Ms Whitton
Ms Whitton
Ms Whitton
Ms Whitton

	
	
	

	13.
	Adult Social Care Aged Debt update
	

	
	This was covered within the item above.
	

	
	
	

	14.
	Personalised Budgets
	

	
	Mr Kirton-Watson left the meeting prior to the commencement of this agenda item. .  
Mrs Whitehouse noted that Mr Holton was attending the meeting to give an overview of Personal Health Budgets and answer any queries that the committee members may have.    

Mr Holton gave an overview of the paper. 
It was queried as to whether the committee will be able to see the action plan and whether this will incorporate a timeline?  Mr Holton clarified that he is hoping to be able to present a final plan by February 2014 and plans to circulate the required documents before the March meeting.  Mr Holton will forward any draft documentation to Mrs Whitehouse so that she can see how the responsibility will be discharged to individuals.  
Mrs Whitehouse queried as to the mechanisms for payment and Mr Holton confirmed that there will be a risk framework in place to include regulations for personal health budgets and after three months an audit will be carried out to include a clinical review process and a review from clinical care finance.  

Evidence of progress will need to be given and the option of adding services and employing staff will come out of this.  
The committee members agreed that there needs to be a redundancy procedure in place as there is a significant risk that individuals could be liable to pay redundancy to their care workers if they suddenly have to terminate their care.  There needs to be clarification around whose responsibility any redundancy payment would be be.  
Mr Holton is currently in discussion with NHS England around how to develop the national procedure so that it can be adopted locally.  
The committee members also highlighted that there may be risk of fraud as budgets can be managed through a nominated third party and queried as to what would happen if a person was a victim of fraud and had no funding remaining to pay for their personal care?

Mr Holton will clarify this and will also include it on the risk register.  
Mr Holton added that as from October 2014 every individual who has been assessed as requiring personal care will have the right to manage their own personal care budget.  
The committee feel that they need assurance to be provided before the system goes live that controls are in place to mitigate any  risks to the CCG and so that they are able to provide evidence of assurance to the Board.  
It was agreed that Mr Holton will attend the March meeting to give an update on progress made.  
	Mr Holton
Mr Holton

Mr Holton/ Agenda 

	
	
	

	15.
	 Policy Progress Report 
	

	
	Mrs Nicholson began by stating that good progress has been made with regard to the priority policies named within the CCG constitution.  A number of former CTP policies have been refreshed to fit in with the priorities of the new organisation.  

There are 18 priority policies in total, of which 9 have now been updated and uploaded to the CCG intranet.  

Some policies have been brought to today’s meeting for ratification, as included later on the agenda.

Mrs Nicholson clarified that a number of Human Resources policies have been delayed for approval.
However, for all CCG policies that have not yet been updated or approved, the CCG continues to use the CTP policies ensure that the organisation remains compliant.   

Mrs Whitehouse asked for Mrs Nicholson to forward the full policy action plan to her.    
	Mrs Nicholson

	
	
	

	16.
	Policies for approval 
-
Business Conduct

-
Conflicts of interest
All agreed and approved.  
	

	
	
	

	17.
	Policies for ratification 
-
IG Policies (approved by IM&T steering Group)
	

	
	The committee members agreed that the CCG will adopt the above policy, which was originally written by NHS England.  This has been ratified and will be uploaded to the CCG Intranet. 
	Mrs Nicholson

	
	
	

	18.
	IG Toolkit Action Plan and Update Report
	

	
	Ms Whitton informed the chair that Mr Jackson is unable to attend the meeting and was not able to send a deputy.  

Mrs Whitehouse would like this issue to be put on the agenda for the next meeting and informed the group that this issue will also now be escalated to Jackie France.

Mrs Whitehouse requested to see the action plan and would like a meeting to  be arranged between Ms Whitton, Mrs Kennedy, Jackie France & Mr Jackson in order to move this item forward.  
Mrs Whitehouse expressed concern and stated that this issue needs to be resolved before the next IG&A meeting so that an update can be given to committee members.  
	Mrs  Kennedy 

	
	
	

	19.
	Internal Audit – Progress Report      
· Internal Audit & Counter Fraud Progress Report

Ms Jones began by updating that the IG Toolkit has been included in the attached report and commented that the detailed results will be reviewed  after the deadline date of the end of March 2014.  
It was highlighted that there has been a recent overlap with the CSU internal audit process and that work is on-going with regard to assurance mapping.  
Ms Jones will meet with Jon Cooke at the CSU to discuss the CSU assurance position.  Deloitte have also been looking into the CSU processes and are expected to produce a progress report in the near future.  
Key gaps have been identified within the assurance mapping process and clinical procurement and clinical governance will be covered within the CCG internal audit plan to ensure that CCG policies and procedures are being followed.  
The IG toolkit report shows that the required training has been completed by 41% of staff however  the training is on track to ensure that the compliance level is met  by the end of March 2014.  
Mrs Whitehouse and Ms Jones will meet in the near future to go through the report and identify any required actions.  
Mrs Whitehouse raised a number of queries on  the Internal Audit plan for 2013/14, especially as to why there are no completion dates included on the document and why the audits are currently only 40% complete?

Ms Jones added that there are further audit dates scheduled in for December 2014 although the majority of audits (60%) will take place during Quarter 4 and therefore there will be no further reports received until the March 2014 meeting.  
Ms Jones confirmed that the delay has come from confusion around the overlap between the CCG and the CSU although she now has the support of Jon Cooke to be able to meet with CSU staff to complete the schedule of audits.  
Mrs Whitehouse stressed that assurance is required that the audits will be completed within the relevant timescale.
Miss Mackenzie updated that Mrs Kennedy has escalated the issues of the delay in the start of the audits to the relevant officers to encourage them to set up action dates.  The three remaining audits are now in progress.  

There are still ten allocated days remaining that could be allocated elsewhere and therefore there are now resources in place to be able to complete the scheduled work.  
Mr Hamner added that it is planned to move towards a combined Health & Social Care audit plan.  It was agreed that this would be cost effective method of carrying out the audits.  
Mrs Nicholson has been given a 45 minute slot at the next Governing Body meeting to give an overview of any risks that are scored as 15 or above but may also be able to cover the rest of the risk register and will feedback on this at the next committee meeting.  
Mr Fleming added that a counter fraud plan is in place until end of November 2014 and there are still some cases on-going.  
He added that an updated version of the CCG fraud information has recently been circulated and new referrals can sometimes be generated from this.   
	Ms Jones
Mrs Whitehouse Ms Jones
Mrs Nicholson  

	
	
	

	20.
	External Audit Update
	

	
	Mr Prentice confirmed that an external audit progress report will be brought to the March 2014 meeting and will be circulated as soon as it is available.  He commented that the report however is now produced by Deloitte and, would only cover the first six months of the year.  
	Mr Prentice

	
	
	

	21.
	Workforce Report (Emma)
	

	
	Ms Kirkwood gave an overview of the recent workforce data report starting with sickness absence trends for the CCG.

She confirmed that this is the first report that has been produced since the TUPE transfer of staff to focus.  

For the month of October the sickness absence rate was 0.65% which is a drop from the same month of the previous year which was 1.64%.  

Ms Kirkwood clarified that this information is not publicised to staff but the committee members agreed that it would positive for them to be made aware that such a good rate has been achieved and she will approach Mrs Kennedy about doing this.  

There has been a recent issue with the CCG payroll provider as they have been failing to input reasons for absence onto the payroll system even though the details are being submitted by the CCG.   This has been raised with the provider and Ms Whitton is currently waiting for response.  She did stress that on the whole the CCG are happy with the current service that is being provided by Northumbria.   The CCG doesn’t currently benchmark their data with other CCG’s but it was agreed that this would be a useful exercise and could be done against other local CCGs across Yorkshire & The Humber.  However, Ms Kirkwood stressed that in order to do this, the CCG would need to be prepared to share their sickness absence rates and the committee agreed to this.  
Ms Kirkwood then gave an overview of Statutory and Mandatory training within the organisation.  The CCG have a target of 100% completion by the end of December 2014 and as at the end of October 2014 the completion rate was 57.23%.  However, Ms Kirkwood highlighted that NEL CCG are still way ahead of other local CCG’s.

The actual deadline for completion of all training is the end of March 2014 and Mrs Whitehouse added that she would be interested to know what the percentage rate is at the end of December 2014 and Ms Kirkwood will forward this information to her and will do the same at the end of February 2014.
Line managers will be informed which of their  staff still have training to be completed at the end of December so that they can  liase with the individuals concerned to ensure the training is completed on time.. 
The committee members asked for clarity over the difference between statutory and mandatory training.  Ms Kirkwood clarified that statutory training needs to be completed by all members of staff and that staff may be unable to fulfil their roles without it
Mandatory training is training which the CCG would like its staff to complete if at all possible.  
Mrs Whitehouse queried as to whether the training requirements could be added to the staff appraisal forms so that this can be included as an action?  This would also enable line managers to be held accountable for ensuring that the staff that they line manage are completing the correct training and Ms Kirkwood will action this.   
Ms Kirkwood then moved onto the report on employee relations and reported that the number of cases has now dropped to four which all relate to one individual member of staff.  It is hoped that a conclusion will be reached on this in the near future.   
There have been four new starters to the organisation and three members of staff have left since the last report was issued.  The staff turnover rate has dropped from 3% to 1.45%.  However, the report doesn’t monitor the reasons for leaving and this was raised as another recommendation to enable the CCG to be benchmarked against other local CCG’s and also to enable the ESR system to be populated.  The committee members agreed that this data can be opened up to other local CCG’s and Ms Kirkwood will action this.  
She then gave an update on Workforce Equality Monitoring data which shows that there are gaps in the data and Human Resources are currently working with the CCG payroll provider to ascertain why the gaps have appeared.  

Ms Whitton added that the CCG will be undergoing a data cleansing exercise asking staff members to update and build on the current information on record.  

The group agreed that it would be useful to benchmark the data of CCG staff members with the NEL general population to see how the workforce compare but this would need to take place after the data cleansing exercise.  

Ms Kirkwood added that workforce demographic information shows that the CCG can be used to inform workforce succession planning. 
This issue will be discussed at the CMM meeting in December 2013 to understand exactly what the CCG requires for workforce succession planning.   
	Ms Kirkwood
Ms Kirkwood
Ms Kirkwood

Ms Kirkwood



	
	
	

	22.
	Issues raised for escalation by supporting meetings (Clinical Quality, Finance Assurance)
	

	
	Nothing to report
	

	
	
	

	23.
	Items for Information 
· Clinical Quality Committee Minutes – 14/10/2013
· Clinical Quality Committee Workplan 
· Finance Assurance Minutes – 11/11/2013
· Independent Assurance Reports
· NHS LA Assessment Reports

· Health & Safety Executive Reports 

· Findings of any Ombudsman Investigation in relation to the CTP or its services 
	

	
	
	

	24.
	Any Other  Business
	

	
	Mrs Whitehouse extended her thanks on behalf of the group to Mrs Mackenzie and wished her good luck in her new post.  
Some members of the group highlighted that they have not been receiving all of the attachments before the meeting date and asked if they could possibly be sent through in a different format.  

	Ms Reed 

	
	Date, Time and Venue for Next Meeting
4th march 2014, 10.00am-12.30pm, ATHENA MEETING ROOM 3

9:30-10:00  

Mrs Whitehouse to Meet Auditors

10:00-12:30

IG&A COMMITTEE MEETING
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